City Council Minutes
June 16, 2014

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

JUNE 16, 2014
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, June 16, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Cheryl Reichenberger, Sharon Scroggins, Mike Kraus, Stephanie Guy and Pamela Winegarner.

Staff members present were William Gondoly, Public Works Director; Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police; Brad Banz, Fire Chief; Ben Mabry, City Engineer arrived at 9:00 p.m. and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance with Fr. Hoisington giving the invocation.  Mayor Spexarth amended the agenda to add item B under Citizen Comments to allow for the approval of a Temporary Special Event Permit for Kristie Mies for a one-mile run/walk in Colwich on July 19th.
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
There were no notices or communications
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
A.
Review of the request to approve a Temporary Special Event Permit and waive the distance requirement for a benefit ball tournament to be held in Colwich Memorial Park June 28th – Julie Wegerer

Ms. Julie Wegerer, requested the Council approve the Temporary Special Event Permit, waive the distance requirement and allow people to bring coolers with adult beverages inside the fenced area of the ball complex at Colwich Memorial Park for a benefit ball tournament.  Mayor Spexarth requested Council waive the $200 permit fee due to the event being a benefit.  

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the Temporary Special Event Permit, waive the distance requirement and waive the fee. Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
B.
Review of the request for Council to approve a Temporary Special Event permit and waive the distance requirement for a benefit run/walk to be held at the KEG on July 19th – Kristie Mies

Ms. Kristie Mies, requested the Council approve a Temporary Special Event permit to allow a one-mile run/walk beginning and ending at the KEG where a full day’s activities were planned to benefit the Muscular Dystrophy Foundation.  Ms. Brooks requested the Council waive the distance requirement and the permit fee.

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council approve and waive the fee and distance requirement.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A.
Review of the three to five year plan for leasing a vehicle through Ford-Curtis Nelson, Mel Hambelton Ford
Mr. Curtis Nelson, Mel Hambelton Ford, reminded the Council of the opportunity to purchase a new or low mileage used vehicle through the Municipal Financing Program offered by the Ford Motor Credit Company.  
There was extensive discussion regarding the financing, the amount of interest charged, and whether staff exhausted all avenues to find a truck. The Council requested Mr. Nelson and staff to search for a dump truck priced between $20,000 and $30,000.

B.
Discussion regarding the contracting with Sedgwick County Fire Department for fire protection

Council discussed the potential effect contracting with Sedgwick County for fire protection would have on homeowner’s insurance rates, tax levies, and the perception of the County’s lack of ability to staff the Colwich station.  It was determined that the Council should deal with the issue of hiring qualified fire personnel instead of proceeding with exploring changing fire services.
C.
Reviews of the request to approve the five-year Community Fisheries Assistance Program agreement (CFAP) with the Kansas Department of Wildlife and Parks.

Councilwoman Guy informed the Council of a previous CFAP agreement signed with the Kansas Department of Wildlife and Park and requested Council renew the agreement.  

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the contract for the Community Fisheries Assistance Program (CFAP).  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
D.
Review of the clause added to the new homebuyer’s incentive agreement
Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk presented the clause clarifying the intent of the new homebuyer’s incentive agreement excluding “spec” homes. The clause read as follows:  “This agreement is not applicable to homes constructed to be used as rental property or a home constructed as a “spec” home.  A first time home buyer purchasing a “spec” home is eligible for the First-time Homebuyers Incentive.”
 


There was discussion regarding “spec” homes built and not sold for a number of years qualifying for the first time homebuyer’s incentive so the City would not lose taxes already realized from the improved property.

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council approve the clause added to the new homebuyer’s agreement.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

E.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 667 setting water rates for industrial users

Mayor Spexarth reminded the Council of Councilman Kraus’s request for an ordinance raising Abengoa’s water rates to $4.50 per 1,000 gallons. 

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 667.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Councilman Kraus withdrew his motion and Councilwoman Winegarner withdrew her second.


After extensive discussion, the Council amended the ordinance to change the Tier 2 description to include Industrial and set the charges as follows: 199,999 gallons paying $6.50 per 1,000 and 200,000 and above paying $4.50 per thousand gallons.


Councilwoman Guy moved to amend Tier 2 of the water rates to include Industrial to pay $6.50 per 1,000 up to 199,999 and at 200,000 gallons or more pay $4.50 per 1,000 gallons and adopt Ordinance No. 667 as amended.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.   Upon a roll call vote the motion was approved 5-0 with Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea; Councilwoman Guy voting yea Councilwoman Winegarner voting yea; Councilman Kraus voting yea and Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea.
F.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 668 amending the Personnel Policy Handbook amending the residency requirement for public safety employees
Mayor Spexarth presented Ordinance No. 668 amending the Personnel Policy Handbook requiring public safety employees to live in Union Township or the City of Colwich.  There was extensive discussion clarifying the criteria Council would base their reasons for requiring public safety employees to live in Union Township or the City of Colwich and they further discussed changing the requirement to 20 miles verses 30 minutes. After lengthy deliberation, Ms. Brooks read the revisions:  The City Council may require non-public safety employees to live within thirty minutes lawful driving time of the corporate limits of Colwich, Kansas.  Due to concerns with emergency response times and emergency personnel being readily available, the Council may, at their discretion require all newly hired public safety personnel to live in Union Township, the City of Colwich or hold to the thirty minutes lawful driving time of the corporate limits of Colwich, Kansas.


Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No 668 as read. Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a roll call vote the motion was approved 5-0 with Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea; Councilwoman Guy voting yea; Councilwoman Winegarner voting yea; Councilman Kraus voting yea; and Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea. 
G.
Review of the request to approve Resolution No. 467 a resolution adopting the South-Central Kansas (Homeland Security Region G) Multi-Hazard, Multi-Jurisdictional Mitigation Plan


Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk explained that in order to request reimbursement from FEMA after a disaster the City must be part of the Multi-Hazard, Multi-Jurisdictional Mitigation Plan through Sedgwick County Emergency Management.  She stated that Sedgwick County Emergency Management was asking the original plan, adopted several years ago, be reaffirm by Resolution.  She asked Council to approve Resolution No. 467.

Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council approve Resolution No. 467 adopting the South-Central Kansas (Homeland Security Region G) Multi-Hazard, Multi-Jurisdictional Mitigation Plan. Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of the minutes of the May 19, 2014 Council meeting
B.
Approval of the minutes of the June 9, 2014 Special Council meeting

C.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 14-05-02 and 14-06-01
D.
Approval of the May financial reports
E.
Approval of the drinking establishment license for Terri’s Place

Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council approve the consent agenda items A-E as corrected. Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Upon a call vote, the motion was approved 5-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, stated the theme would be Colwich Heritage Festival, volunteers were needed, and detailed various aspects of the festival that were being developed by the Committee.  She requested Council purchase an additional canopy with sides to facilitate various entertainment venues needing enclosure.  Mayor Spexarth asked the Public Works Director to purchase another canopy.
Ms. Morrison requested three to four tables for the fishing clinic.  Councilwoman Guy stated that she had sawhorses and three or four doors to use for tables.  
B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Guy stated the Committee met on May 22nd to discuss submitting a grant to the CFAP program for a double vault toilet to go in Colwich Memorial Park.  She stated there would be no need for water or electricity and explained how the toilet would be installed.  She stated that the grant deadline was June 1, 2014, the total cost of the toilet was $35,131.13 with the City paying $9,482.71.
Councilwoman Guy stated the awarding of the grant was scheduled for August.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve $9,500 in matching funds for the CFAP grant for a vault toilet.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-1 with Councilwoman Scroggins voting nay. 


Councilwoman Guy stated that she spoke to the Westar Green Team representative who offered old telephone poles that the Committee would use to designate parking areas on the north and east sides of Colwich Memorial Park.  


Mayor Spexarth requested that the Council appoint Julie McLain and Steve West to the Park Committee as the Colwich Ball Club gave up one position on the Committee.


Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council uphold the Mayor’s recommendation of Julie McLain and Steve West to the Park Committee.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
C.
Marketing Committee


Councilwoman Reichenberger presented the marketing brochure and explained that real estate agents would receive the brochure along with a letter to encourage agents to look at Colwich as a possible selling area.   She presented a welcome bag, detailed the items that would go inside the bag and stated the purpose was to give the bag to new residents.
D.
Annexation and FEMA Committee –   Councilwoman Scroggins stated there was no report at this time.

E.
Library Board – There was no report in the packet.
7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer, had no report at this time.
B.
Fire – Chief Banz presented the monthly report. Councilwoman Scroggins questioned the systems alarms on the monthly report.  Chief Banz stated that the Colwich Grade School had a bad sensor and he discussed the possibility of implementing a false alarm policy.
C.
Public Works 

William Gondoly, Public Works Director presented the monthly report and discussed improvements made by Voegeli Construction who was working for Winter Concrete to repair the sidewalk ramps at Chicago and First; Chicago and 3rd and the sidewalk at Kansas and 3rd St.  He stated Veterans and Colwich Memorial Parks repair work was pending.

Mr. Gondoly reviewed the recommendation letter from KDHE, which suggested painting the water tower inside and out and placing a security fencing around the perimeter of the water tower property.   Councilwoman Reichenberger requested that screening be installed such as bushes or landscaping as it abuts a residential district.  

Mr. Gondoly presented two bids for a new tractor and a mower from John Deere under their lease purchase program.  He reviewed a funding plan using capital improvement funds for a partial payment and then leasing the remainder for five-years. Mayor Spexarth suggested selling equipment not used to provide extra funds to place towards the purchasing of new equipment. 

Mr. Gondoly presented information and costs from companies for the repairing of the sewer line on Breese Ave.  The consensus of the Council was to get two bids: one for fixing the problem from manhole to manhole and one for doing the entire length of Breese Ave.
E.
Police Department – Police Chief Mark Hinkle presented the monthly report.   Councilman Kraus requested the Police Department be on the lookout for dogs running at large particularly on the south side of Chicago Ave.
F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, had nothing to report.  
G.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report and informed the Council of a first time homebuyer of a newly constructed home agreement was signed with two first time homebuyer applications mailed. She stated that dog clinic was June 6th with numbers lower than the year before and that all dog tag records were up to date.

Ms. Brooks requested the Council set a budget work session in the month of July.  The consensus of the Council was to hold a budget work session on July 28th at 6:00 p.m. 

8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilman Kraus expressed concern regarding the trash in the yard at the corner of N Colorado and Kansas Ave.
Mayor Spexarth reminded the Council of the K-96 Corridor Association Meeting on July 18th at the West ICM Campus.
9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
Mayor Spexarth requested an executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel for the Mayor and Council for a period of 20 minutes.
Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council recess to executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel to include the Mayor and Council for a period of 20 minutes beginning at 10:00 p.m.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council move out of executive session at 10:20 p.m.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council return to regular session at 10:20 p.m.   Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

There was discussion regarding the advertising for the Firefighter position, the qualifications being two-years of experience or training versus three-years of experience, the advancement to the Fire Chief being a secondary consideration to the position, and the challenges finding the right candidate for a small fire department.
Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council approve the ad for firefighter to read the City of Colwich Fire Department is accepting applications for a full-time firefighter with potential for advancement. Salary DOQ.  Submit salary requirements when applying.  Must be EMT and Firefighter certified with a minimum of two years training or experience. Relocation required after six months employment. Applicants may apply at 310 S. Second, Colwich KS, Monday through Friday between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. or by email at colwichclerk@sbcglobal.net.  Applications or resumes will be accepted until position filled. The City of Colwich is an Equal Opportunity Employer. Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-1 with Councilwoman Scroggins voting nay.

Council requested that the Clerk advertise the position in the Clarion, Hutchinson newspaper, LKM, and Times Sentinel. 
10.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilwoman Guy moved for adjournment at 10:40 p.m. Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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